MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

13th DECEMBER, 2013 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN

COUNCILLOR V. SMITH, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, 

C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, 

F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McDonald, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, P. O’Reilly, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, P. Walsh

IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager





D. Maguire, Head of Finance





J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





G. Finn, Director of Services





J. Brannigan, Senior Executive Officer






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

Apologies were received from Councillors S. McKiernan, P. McVitty and N. Smyth.

1(a)
To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 11 November 2013. Miontuairisci cruinnithe 11 Samhain 2013 a dhearbhu.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor A. Boylan

 
        Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

      
       And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 11 November 2013 be hereby approved.

Councillor G. Murray stated that he was concerned in relation to the number of people on the Council’s housing list and asked for clarity on same.  He stated that the highest number on the list in the past was 300 to 400 and now these figures have reached a thousand.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that there were 676 applications on the Council’s Housing List which included 971 adults and 704 children.  Mr. McLoughlin informed the members that people qualify for a rent supplement allowance once they get on the housing list and that approximately 80% of the figure on the housing list were in receipt of rent supplement and in turn were housed by the Department of Social Housing in private accommodation.  He stated that paying rent for the private accommodation was cheaper than paying rent to the Council.

Councillor A. Boylan stated he was satisfied that none of the applicants on the housing list were in desperate need of housing but he did not agree with people going on the list seeking benefits they might not otherwise get.

Councillor P. Walsh stated that as long as it was cheaper to rent in private accommodation Council houses left unoccupied may have to be boarded up a few times a year which in turn would cost the Council more renovation costs.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that it was sad that those genuinely on the housing list could not get housed and those applying only to get rental allowance were a drain on resources.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that there should be more people from the locality placed in local authority housing and personal circumstances should be taken into account.

Councillor J.O’Hare stated that if people were refused the housing offered more than twice then they should not be entitled to rent supplement either.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that all people on the list were deemed eligible for housing and that using the housing application list to get rent allowance was a national issue and not just happening in Cavan.  He stated that most people on the housing list were adequately housed and people could refuse a home from the local authority twice which was three times previously.  

 (b)
To note Minutes of Roads & Infrastructure Strategic Policy Committee meeting held on 4 December 2013.


Noted.

2.
To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted.

3(a)
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of an extension to side of dwelling at Tedeehan Middle, Carrigan, Ballinagh, Co. Cavan.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

 
        Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady

      
       And




Resolved:

 “that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the provision of an extension to side of dwelling at Tedeehan Middle, Carrigan, Ballinagh, Co. Cavan be hereby approved”.

 (b)
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the Boyne Valley to Lakelands County Greenway, Navan to Kingscourt Pedestrian and Cycle Greenway.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor D. Blake

 
        Seconded by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of the Boyne Valley to Lakelands County Greenway, Navan to Kingscourt Pedestrian and Cycle Greenway be hereby approved”.

Councillor D. Blake welcomed the news in relation to the Boyne Valley to Lakelands County Greenway and thanked the Manager and staff for working with Meath County Council in relation to the project.  He stated that he spoke with Minister Kelly and he is confident that funding will be made available for this worthwhile project.  

Councillor S. Smith welcomed the funding application made in relation to the Cavan Leitrim Greenway.  He stated that this project commences in Belturbet and heads west to Ballyconnell, Ballinamore and ends in Mohill.

Councillor J.P. Feeley welcomed the funding application made in relation to the Sligo Leitrim Northern Counties Greenway which commences in Collooney in Co. Sligo and travels for a distance of 75km via Dromahair, Manorhamilton, Glenfarne, Blacklion and ends up in Enniskillen.

 (c)
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of construction of a new access road, new access gates and new boundary fencing to extend water treatment plant site adjoining the existing water treatment works in Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor D. Blake

 
        Seconded by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 in respect of construction of a new access road, new access gates and new boundary fencing to extend water treatment plant site adjoining the existing water treatment works in Lisanisky, Kingscourt, Co. Cavan be herby approved”.
4(a)
To approve transfer of 0.08 hectares/0.0198 acres of land at Furnaceland, Swanlinbar to Eileen & Patrick Brennan, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000, and notices circulated.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley

 
        Seconded by Councillor S. Smith

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the transfer of 0.08 hectares/0.0198 acres of land at Furnaceland, Swanlinbar to Eileen & Patrick Brennan, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
  (b)
To approve sale of 4.15 hectares of land at Cloughbally, Mullagh to Mr. Peter Duffy for the sum of €7,500, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000, and notices circulated.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

 
        Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the sale of 4.15 hectares of land at Cloughbally, Mullagh to Mr. Peter Duffy for the sum of €7,500, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000 be hereby approved”.
5.
To note Financial Report for quarter ending 30/09/2013.

Noted. 
Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance gave a detailed account on the revised quarterly report on revenue and debtors for the period ending 30th September, 2013 which has to be submitted to the Department on a quarterly basis under EU/IMF regulations.

6(a)
To note reply from Department of Social and Family Affairs re. Farm Assist Scheme

Councillor S. Smith expressed his disappointment with the reply from the Department.

(b)
To note reply from Minister for Communications, Energy & Natural Resources re. progress on the National Broadband Plan.


Noted.

  (c)
To note reply from the Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government re. the extension to the deadline for the registration of vehicles to be declared off the road.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that he was disappointed with the reply received.

  (d)
To note reply from Office of the Minister for Agriculture, Food and the Marine re. national co-financing of CAP Pillar 2 payments.



Noted.


Councillor S. Smith stated that local farmers will suffer if the Government do not equally match Pillar 2 funding.  He stated that if the co-funding budget is cut significantly, many claim schemes will suffer.

Councillor W. Bennett informed the meeting that the Minister for Agriculture will make a decision in the next week in relation to Pillar II.

Item No. 11:

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that there is significant concern about the cut in Pillar 2 payments. He stated that concern is also growing that the Government will not match European money on a 50:50 basis with exchequer funding.  He stated that the Minister for Agriculture must deliver 50:50 national co-financing to complement the EU Rural Development funding to ensure that the seven year CAP Rural Development Plan has a meaningful impact for farming and rural Ireland.  He stated that farmers will not accept any dilution of national funding as schemes such as Disadvantaged Areas Scheme, agri-environment and farm investment are vital to ensure that agriculture continues to play a crucial role in our economy.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Agriculture, Food & Marine to ensure that the Government fund the CAP Rural Development Fund on a 50:50 basis under the EU CAP Reform Package for the next 7 years to protect farm incomes and sustain the rural economy.

This proposal was seconded by Councillor C. Boylan.  

7.
To set date and time for Annual Budget Meeting.


It was:

Proposed by Councillor A. Boylan

Seconded by Councillor M. Maguire Lynch

And

Resolved:

“that the Annual Budget Meeting be fixed for Friday 10th January, 2014 at 10.00am”

Other Business

Councillor D. Blake queried if the Council had received correspondence in relation to traffic surveys being carried out by Eirgrid and if permission was needed to carry out these surveys.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Service stated that the executive would look into the matter and come back with a reply to the next meeting.

Councillor Damien Brady condemned the recent attack on the Quinn Group premises at Derrylin, Co. Fermanagh where a stolen tanker was crashed into the front of the building.  He stated that it was a disgraceful act that had the potential to do a lot of damage.  He proposed that the Council send a letter to Mr. Paul O’Brien, CEO of Aventas Group to pledge their support in keeping jobs in the area.  Councillor A. Boylan seconded the proposal.

Councillor M. Argue stated that approximately €20 million has been allocated by the Department of the Environment towards the upgrading of water infrastructure in Cavan Town. Councillor Argue congratulated all involved.  

Councillor V. Smith stated that the contract to do the work had been given to a local company P & S Civil Works who currently employ over 200 people.  He stated that there would be two years work in the contract and all businesses within the town would benefit.

Councillor Bennett proposed that the Council write to Glanbia congratulating them on the announcement of 90 new jobs in Monaghan and Dublin.

Councillor A. Boylan congratulated Councillor V. Smith for hosting the meeting on the day Ireland restored its independence from the EU.  He congratulated the people of the Country for taking on board the harsh and difficult decisions that the Government had to make.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that he had received no reply regarding the tower at the bottom of Mullagh Village, which is a hideous eyesore.  He stated that he called on the Council to have an independent review carried out on a telecom mast, attached to the Garda Station in Mullagh, which he believes to be in breach of planning regulations.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed Councillor O’Reilly that the matter was ongoing with the Council’s enforcement team.

Councillor S. Smith stated that to date no replies had been received in relation to his motion to support our local towns and villages and he asked that these requests be renewed.

Councillor S. Smith congratulated Councillor S.P. O’Reilly and his wife Elisha on the birth of their baby daughter.

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly wished Councillor N. Smyth a speedy recovery after a recent car accident.

A vote of sympathy was passed with the South African Community on the death of Nelson Mandela.  The members congratulated the County Manager and Cathaoirleach for opening a Book of Condolence in his memory.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DEFERRED FROM NOVEMBER MEETING 

1. Removal of paper bin from Bring Centres.

Councillor Danny Brady asked why the bin for larger paper waste had been removed from the Bring Centre in Mullahoran, which was well maintained by the Development Association.  He asked what the people would now do with their paper as there is no facility in the area.  

Councillor P. Smith suggested combining cardboard and paper in the one bin and this might be a better reason for collection.  He also stated that some bring centers are the main cause of littering referring to people leaving bottles in boxes at the centres.

Councillor Damien Brady suggested changing the locations of the bring centers on the outskirts of housing estates stating that weekend dumping is attracting vermin and this is close to people’s houses.

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly raised the issue of security stating that the facility in Mullagh had the lock broken off it and was set alight which is a major concern.

Mr. John Brannigan, Senior Executive Officer stated that there are thirty bring banks throughout the County free for use.  He stated that eleven of these were equipped with the paper facilities but five have now being taken away in order to save money particularly as the funding from the Department of the Environment is being reduced every year.  He stated by removing these five it will save the Council €20,000 a year.  He stated that the Council would re-look at the situation and see if any of these sites can be reinstated.

Councillor Danny Brady felt that the cost saving was very small and it would cost more to pay people to pick up litter around the County.

2.
Damage caused by excess water flowing on to our roads.


Councillor P. McDonald stated that there is a lot of damage being done to roads as a result of water flowing from properties onto the road.  He stated that there are people in the County who are not abiding by planning guidelines and allowing water to run from entrances to homes and farms onto the road network.  He stated that when this water freezes on the road it is extremely dangerous and could cause a fatal accident.  He called on the Council to enforce the planning guidelines and ensure people are complying and that our roads are safe.


Councillor F. Curtin asked if there was anyone enforcing these rules as the sides of the roads are starting to give way if water is not drained off.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the legal position in relation to water flowing onto roads is set out in the Roads Act 1993.  He stated that the responsibility for water flowing onto a road rests with the landowner or occupier of the land.  He stated that the Council can serve notice on the landowner who has seven days to appeal.  He stated that a district court can fine and even imprison for up to six months those who fail to comply with the notice.  He stated that in the vast majority of cases the Council engages with the landowner to rectify the problem.  He stated that Cavan County Council have seen a decrease in staff over the last five years and therefore do not have the manpower to monitor the situation.  He asked that if members knew of cases within their areas where this is happening to let the Council know and they will investigate same.

Councillor S. Smith suggested that the Council take people from the rural social scheme and give them work in this area.

3. Need for urgent derogation on new height restriction legislation.
Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that the new height restriction of 4.65m instead of 4.25m from 1st November will cause problems for hauliers and members of the farming community.  He stated that the groups affected by this height restriction may not be in a position to pay for replacement vehicles or to modify vehicles to meet this requirement.  He stated that this will push up costs for farmers and will result in higher emissions on our roads because more lorries will be needed to transport the same amount of hay or straw. He noted that UK and Northern Ireland registered vehicles were not subject to the regulation and said derogation was needed on the further cost to farming families. He stated that the UK had applied in advance for derogation until 2018.  He stated that it would be sad to see local hauliers go out of business because of the new height restriction.  He proposed that the Council write to Minister Varadkar, Minister for Transport asking him to engage with European Commission to seek urgent derogation on the new height restriction legislation.  He also asked that a letter be sent to MEP’s Pat The Cope Gallagher, Marian Harkin, Mairead McGuinness and Jim Higgins asking for their support in changing this directive.

Councillor D. Boylan seconded the proposal.  He stated that the new height restriction would place an extra burden on the farming community in Ireland.

4. To request clarification from the HSE regarding outsourcing to UK of medical card application process.
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that he was alarmed when he recently read an article stating that there was not enough administrative staff to administer medical cards.  He stated that the processing of medical cards was now being outsourced to the UK when people here in long term unemployment could be employed to do the job.  He also noted that extra staff were taken on to deal with the over 70’s medical cards.  He proposed that the Council write to the HSE seeking clarification regarding outsourcing of medical card application processing to the UK.

This proposal was seconded by Councillor P. O’Reilly.

5. That this Council calls for the tax imposed on quad bikes to be removed.
Motion not proceeded with.

6. That the Minister for Health and the CEO of the HSE act to immediately reverse the removal of Medical Cards from the long-term ill and elderly.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that there was a lot of confusion and misinformation in relation to medical cards.  He stated that more and more people are now in need of medical cards because of the economic situation.  He stated that he is not happy with the way medical cards are being administered.  He stated that application forms for renewal are being sent to members of the elderly who have medical cards that are still in date for a number of months.  He stated that where these renewal forms are not dealt with and returned a letter is issued stating that they have lost their medical card.  He stated that it is ridiculous asking retired farmers with a few acres of land to submit audited accounts and details of tax returns.  He stated that all of this reviewing is causing hassle for the elderly.  Councillor Feeley proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Health and the CEO of the HSE asking them to act immediately to reverse the removal of medical cards from the long-term ill and elderly.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly seconded the proposal.  He stated that unless a person is now terminally ill there is no such thing as a discretionary medical card.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that clarification is needed on who adjudicates on medical card forms.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that a few years ago medical cards were available to anyone over seventy whether they were former Government Ministers, Taoisigh or Judges.  He stated that it is the people at the lower end of income that need medical cards.

Councillor J.P. Feeley thanked the members for their support.  

7. That the Government reverse the draconian cuts introduced in the Budget on the old and the young.
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the last two budgets have been particularly harsh on the elderly and the young.  He condemned the proposal to further cut Social Welfare Payments to those under 25. He stated that presently in Ireland 30% of our workforce under the age of 25 are unemployed.  He stated that those under 21 presently get €100 per week whilst those between 22 and 24 get €144 per week.  He stated that the Government has also decreased grants available for Post-Graduate courses. He stated that the Government are not creating job opportunities and only offer Job-Bridge opportunities to allow our young unemployed work for less than the minimum wage or emigrate. He stated that young people willing and able to work are given no opportunity and in the recent budget proposals are being given no real choice but to leave the Country.  He stated that we may have seen the end of the Troika but this is no good to all the young people who have emigrated to Canada and Australia and other such places.  He stated that prescription charges have doubled in price and trebled in some cases.  He noted that cuts to the elderly also included the removal of the telephone allowance.  He stated that without a telephone line many older people will have no facility for a security pendant alarm which is an essential piece of lifesaving equipment for the elderly.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Finance asking that the Government reverse the draconian cuts introduced in the budget on the old and the young.
Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that it is difficult and frustrating for young people to get jobs in this country but hopefully the experience gained in other countries will benefit them.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that we need to work better together at national level and there should be a better understanding of the problems out there.

Councillor S. Smith seconded Councillor Feeley’s proposal stating that the old and the young are the most vulnerable in our society.  He stated that those that are well off are not being hit by the budget.

8. That road markings be changed for safety reasons at St. Dympna’s Church, Upper Lavey. 

Councillor F. Curtin welcomed the changes made to the road at Lavey Church by Cavan County Council and the NRA but stated that road markings are needed at this very dangerous junction.  He stated that the speed limit on this part of the road is 100km and cars have to stop on the main road when turning right.  He proposed that the Council write to the NRA asking that a meeting be held on site with Council Officials and Local Members to discuss what can be done to make the junction safer.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the NRA did absolutely nothing when the Council wrote to them previously in relation to road dangers at Lisgrey on the Cavan Dublin Road.  He stated that the reply received from the NRA was deplorable stating that there were not sufficient road fatalities at this location.  He called on the Council to meet with the NRA and demand that safety measures be implemented.  It was agreed that when writing to the NRA in relation to St. Dympna’s Church that they would be asked to visit the site at Lisgrey also.  

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the Council would make contact with the Safety Section of the NRA in relation to the matter.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DECEMBER

12.
Footpaths, Shercock Town.


Councillor J. O’Hare stated that the footpaths in Shercock Town were extremely dangerous and in need of repair.  He asked that Cavan County Council carry out works on these footpaths as soon as possible.  


Councillor P. McDonald supported the motion.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that it is proposed to have some work carried out at a particularly bad stretch of footpath in the town when the pedestrian crossing is being installed at the school.  He stated that finances will not allow for all footpaths to be repaired.

14.
Station Road, Cootehill.


Councillor J. O’Hare complimented the local area engineer on the works carried out from the comprehensive school to the mart in Cootehill.  However, he asked that the Council have the  islands installed removed at Station Road as they were dangerous and he had a number of complaints from lorry drivers in relation to same.


Councillor A. Boyle supported the motion.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the Contractor had been instructed by the Council to have these islands removed.

15.
Need for pedestrian crossing at St. Bricin’s College in Belturbet.


Councillor S. Smith stated that a large number of pupils attend St. Bricin’s College, in Belturbet and there is a need for a pedestrian crossing at the school.  He asked Cavan County Council in the interest of safety to investigate what safety measures could be implemented at the school.


Councillor J.P. Feeley seconded the proposal.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that a study would be carried out in relation to safety measures at the School.


Councillor V. Smith wished all a Happy Christmas.  He thanked the Management, Staff and fellow members for their support and help throughout 2013.  He invited all to the Lavey Inn after the meeting.


Councillor Danny Brady wished all a Happy Christmas on behalf of the Fianna Fail Group.  He stated that he was a little bit sorrowful as he had made a decision not to go forward for the Council in the 2014 local elections.


Councillor P. O’Reilly on behalf of the Fine Gael Group extended a Happy Christmas to all.  He thanked the Management and Staff of Cavan County Council for their help and co-operation throughout the year. He also thanked Councillor V. Smith for doing a great job as Cathaoirleach.


Councillor C. Boylan on behalf of Sinn Fein thanked Councillor V. Smith, the Management and Staff both indoor and outdoor of the Council for their help all year.  He also thanked the staff of Northern Sound and the Anglo Celt for their coverage throughout the year.  He wished all a Happy Christmas and every good wish for the New Year.


Councillor D. Boylan also informed the meeting that he had made a decision not to go forward for the Council in the 2014 local elections.


Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager on behalf of the Executive wished everybody a Happy Christmas and a successful New Year.  He acknowledged the role played by the elected members and also the way in which all members worked together.  He stated that he was sad to see some members stepping down and wished them well in the years ahead.


Items 9,10,13 and 16 were deferred.


The meeting ended at 5.35pm.
Chairman: __________________________  Date: ___________________________

Certified Correct: ___________________________
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